


Ski for Light, Inc.

Board of Directors 
Summer Teleconference Meeting
Monday, June 27, 2022

Minutes

Welcome. President, Julie Coppens, welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order at 8:05 P.M. Eastern Daylight Time.

Roll Call. Secretary, Judy Dixon called the roll. 

Present:
Executive Committee
Julie Coppens, President
Krista Erickson, Vice President
Judy Dixon, Secretary
Tim McCorcle, Treasurer
Michael Evelo, Director-at-Large
Robert Hartt, Director-at-Large

Directors
Cara Barnes
Amy Brannan
Wendy David
Marion Elmquist
Betsy Fischer
Lynee Forsyth
Andrea Goddard
Marie Huston
Karen Ishibashi
Bonnie O’Day
Sheri Richardson
Brenda Seeger
Larry Showalter
Amy White
Kevin Whitley
Karen Wood

Not present:
Nicole Haley
Melinda Hollands
Laura Oftedahl

Approval of Minutes (Annual Board Meeting, January 2022). Bob Hartt moved the approval of the minutes from the Board meeting of January 28, 2022. The motion was seconded by Sheri Richardson. The motion passed unanimously.

President’s Update. Julie reviewed activities since the Board meeting in January. The virtual event in March was very successful. In early May, Julie conducted a job fair to acquaint interested people with volunteer opportunities within SFL. There were about 20 people in attendance. The annual report for 2021 is finished and in the mail. This was a challenge because there were very few visuals from the virtual event. Julie is asking people to get photos of their outdoor activities this year.

Treasurer’s Update. Tim reported that in our Wells Fargo checking account, we have $137,756.23; in Wells Fargo savings, we have $73,813.01; in Paypal Bank, we have $18,327.56; with total cash $229,886. The Endowment Fund at Banker’s Trust currently has $448,588.57; unrestricted assets at Bankers Trust is $113,564.43 for a total at BTC of $563.153. All the tax filings are done for the last fiscal year. Our current fiscal year ends on June 30.

Budget and Finance Committee Update. Bob highlighted a few items from his Budget and Finance Committee Report which is attached. The actual rate of return over the past three years has been less than the benchmark rate of return so we will continue monitoring this over time. Our mix of investments were all within the ranges that our investment policy specifies so the B&F Committee is not recommending any changes. The Executive Committee voted to withdraw 3% this year which is $14,061. This amount is now in unrestricted funds but still being invested. The 2023 budget is being developed. Bob is asking committee chairs to let him know if any changes are needed from what was budgeted last year.

2023 International Event Update. Mike reported that he is working on finalizing the contract with Snow Mountain Ranch. They have revised their contracting strategy so changes in the way we create the contract have to be made. They are now contracting out such services as transportation within the property and food service. Entertainment will be the same as what it would have been last year. 

The bar arrangements are still being worked on. Julie asked if we wanted to consider not having alcohol at our event to be friendly to people who are living sober. Judy suggested that this issue was a brand-new one, not on our agenda, and Board members should have an opportunity to think about it. Krista would like people to contact her if they have comments on the topic of hard liquor versus only beer and wine at the event. Marie pointed out that it may be possible for the contracted food service to provide the alcohol as well. Krista said that if we do use their new sound system in the dining room, we will have a seating capacity of 248 people. This will limit the number of people we can accept. We are hoping to have applications available by August 1. 

Larry asked about COVID mitigation. Julie assured everyone that we will pursue developing strategies as we did last year and the Executive Committee will discuss this thoroughly at its summer meeting. Julie will reach out to Carl Heine to get his recommendation on current best practices. Judy recommended that the Executive Committee make the vaccination/booster decision at its July meeting with informed advice from Carl.

Bonnie asked if guides could attend guide training at their option. Mike said yes. Larry asked about expanded VIP and MIP stipends. Tim moved that the Board waive the time restriction on stipends for MIPs and VIPs who live in the United States for the duration of the 2023 event. Sheri seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

SalesForce and Event Applications. Amy gave an update on our migration to SalesForce which will provide  us with a centralized platform to store and manage all of our application and donor information. We are working toward having applications ready for early August. The application experience for applicants will be virtually unchanged. The form will look the same and the information will be very little changed. This will also provide us with centralized data for lodging, transportation, meal requests, and so forth.

Code of Conduct Policy Revision. Krista sent out the proposed Code of Conduct policy update. Karen Wood moved that we adopt the revised Code of Conduct policy. Julie seconded the motion. Cara asked about the circumstances that would trigger a review of the policy. One of them currently in the policy is law enforcement. She asked for clarification on how something that involved law enforcement would trigger a review of the policy. Julie said that as this policy is applied, we know it will be fluid and we are voting on where things stand now. Wendy raised a concern that to require that a box be checked was coercive and that we should instead have Agree and Disagree buttons. Julie thanked her for her question. The motion passed unanimously.

SFL Committee List 2022-2024. Julie tabled the discussion of SFL committees.

SFL at the 2023 Birkie. Mike reported that the SFL participation in the 2022 Birkie was very successful. There was interest in our 2024 event from potential guides. Mike feels that if anyone wants to do the Birkie, SFL should be supportive. He is planning on doing it again and participate in the Expo in 2023. 

Site Selection Committee update. Cara submitted a Site Selection report which is attached. It was noted that prices are rising and many things continue to change.

Board Retreat Plan B. Julie thanked everyone for their quick response to her inquiry about a in-person Board retreat. She suggested that one possible alternative might be to have our Board meeting on Friday before the event but schedule a Zoom meeting a week or so before to conduct business then use much of the in-person time on Friday for something more experiential—team-building, brainstorming. 

SFL Bulletin. Julie asked Andrea if she needed anything for the Bulletin. Andrea is about to send out the call for articles for the summer Bulletin. It is a bit challenging to keep the energy up after two years with no event.

Foundations. Bonnie asked the Board for any new ideas and possible new people to assist her with fund-raising efforts from foundations. 

Scheduling of Fall Board Meeting. Julie will send out an e-mail with several options on a Monday or Tuesday evening in October for a time for the fall Board meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 P.M. Eastern Daylight Time.


Budget and Finance Committee Report to the Board
June 19, 2022


Hello Board Members,
This report addresses two items:  First, the Budget and Finance Committee’s annual report to the Board on the performance of our endowment fund, and second, the revised fiscal year 2022 budget after cancelation of the in-person event, plus what we need from several of you for the upcoming fiscal year 2023 budget.

1. Performance of Our Endowment Fund

Background:
Our Bylaw #8  indicates the allocation of the assets in our Endowment Fund shall be reviewed at least annually by the Ski for Light Budget and Finance Committee and their findings reported to the Board.  This bylaw also states the Budget and Finance Committee shall evaluate the performance of the Investment Manager in accordance with our Investment Policy Statement and report annually to the Board on the Manager's performance and on the performance and status of the Fund.  
The Investment Manager for the Endowment Fund is BTC Capital Management, also known to some as Bankers Trust.  It is headquartered  in Des Moines, Iowa, and SFL selected the firm to manage its endowment fund seven years ago in 2015.
Our bylaw indicates The purpose of the Endowment Fund is to generate income to be used for the operating expenses of Ski for Light, and the principal of the Fund shall not be used for our operating expenses.  In addition, this bylaw and the Investment Policy Statement it incorporates indicates a maximum of 5.5% of the Fund's market value may be withdrawn annually for the purpose of funding operating expenses, and the Executive Committee is responsible for establishing the amount and timing of the annual withdrawal.  At its May 11 meeting the Executive Committee decided to withdraw for future use 3% of the eligible funds that can be withdrawn in the current 2022 fiscal year.  Using the method described in our investment policy for calculating what 3% is, the amount withdrawn was $14,061.64

Discussion:
Members of the Budget and Finance Committee met with staff handling our account at BTC Capital on April 14.  This included Bob Hartt, Chair, Tim McCorcle, Treasurer, Betsy Fischer and Mike Evelo.  The BTC Capital Management staff present were Marie Rodriguez, Client Services Supervisor and Allen Goody, Senior Relationship Manager.  We used the attached endowment fund report for the quarter ending March 31, 2022 as the basis for our discussion.
The total market value of our funds managed by BTC Capital on March 31, 2022 was $636,509.  One year ago the total was$507,501, and three years ago the value was $403,933.  The breakdown between the restricted (endowment fund) and the unrestricted assets managed by BTC Capital for the March 31 total was as follows:  Restricted endowment funds, $510,526.10; unrestricted funds, $125,428.76.  For those interested in more detail, At the end of this email is a table showing the split between restricted and unrestricted funds at the end of each quarter going back to March 31, 2021.  Note that due to differences in reporting accrued income among two divisions of BTC Capital, there is a difference of $553 between the total of the restricted and unrestricted funds and the 636,509 market value total mentioned here and reported on the attached March 31 report.
The SFL Investment Policy guidance advises that The Budget and Finance Committee evaluate the investment portfolio over at least a three-year period, and this was the primary  focus of the evaluation provided by Bankers Trust in our April 14 meeting.  It should be noted, however, the "Investment Horizon" for meeting all the objectives in the Investment Policy Statement is 10 years.
While our investment portfolio has appreciated at a rate of only 1.16% over the past year, which reflects the slow growth of the overall market due to Covid and inflation, over our three year time frame it has increased by 9.52%.  This compares with an increase of 7.99% over the past five years and 7.56% since inception in 2015.
The SFL Investment Policy indicates that Over the 10 year investment horizon, it shall be the goal of the Investment Manager that the aggregate Fund exceed the greater of:  1.    A real rate of return, net of all fees, of 5 percent, or 2.  The return of a blended market indices, which in laymen's terms could be called a mixed market basket of investments, that is outlined in the policy as the Evaluation Benchmark.  Using the blended mix of investments outlined in our investment policy, the benchmark comparison for the 3-year total net return was 10.53%, and this would be the  goal for our investment manager to exceed.  The rate of return over the same period for our endowment portfolio was 9.52%.
The allocation of assets in accordance with our investment policy was also reviewed.  among other provisions in our investment policy guidance, it indicates "Holdings of domestic and International equities should include a balance of funds that include large, medium, and small cap equities.  Consistent with the above investment objectives, the portfolio should also include a balance of funds with varying approaches to growth, risk, and income."  
Below is a listing that shows how all our funds are allocated between four groups of investments.  These are domestic equities, international equities, fixed income funds as well as cash and cash equivalents.  Also shown is the upper and lower limits of the percentage of assets to be invested in each group, as well as the percentage our guidelines target as the ideal or "strategic allocation."  Below that is the Actual percentage of our investments allocated in each category as of 3/31/22.  All the actual percentages fall within the upper and lower limit ranges.   

Listing of How SFL Funds Are Allocated:

1.         Domestic equities 
Lower to Upper Limit Range, 37% to 57%
Strategic Allocation Target, 47%
Actual as of 3/31/22, 44.2%

2.  International equities
Lower to Upper Limit Range, 10% to 20%
Strategic Allocation Target, 15%
Actual as of 3/31/22, 11.2% 

3.  Fixed Income
Lower to Upper Limit Range, 30% to 45%
Strategic Allocation Target, 37%
Actual as of 3/31/22, 43.7%

4.  Cash and cash equivalents
Lower to Upper Limit Range, 0% to 7% 
Strategic Allocation Target, 1%
Actual as of 3/31/22, .9%

Conclusions:
As indicated above, the allocations of our endowment fund are all within the ranges given in our Investment Policy guidance.  The Budget and Finance Committee does not recommend any changes to the allocation guidance at this time.  The guidance also targets a rate of growth that exceeds a benchmark rate of return using  a blended mix of investments outlined in our policy.  Over the past three years the benchmark rate of return has been 10.53%, and the three year rate of return for our portfolio, 9.52%, does not currently exceed this benchmark.  While this rate of return does not meet our goal of exceeding the benchmark, it should be noted that the comparison uses the minimum time frame of three years and the full investment horizon in our investment policy is ten years.  The Budget and Finance Committee is working to confirm the mix of investments used to calculate a benchmark rate of return for comparison is accurate for our portfolio.  The committee is also following up with staff at BTC Capital to get their feedback on any changes they recommend for enhancing the performance of our portfolio relative to the benchmark and within the limits set by our policy.
The SFL Investment Policy Statement, as well as the quarterly report showing the performance of our endowment fund as of March 31, 2022 is attached for those interested in more detail. In addition to continuing the dialog with our investment manager in the coming year, we plan to work with our Treasurer to review SFL's financial records associated with the corporation's recently updated bookkeeping software.

2.  Budgets

Looking ahead to the budget for Fiscal Year 2023, which begins  on July 1, just four days after our June 27 Board meeting, please be aware that our bylaws call for the Budget and Finance Committee to Establish a fiscal year budget for consideration by the Executive Committee no later than August 1.  Although this initial budget is due for review by the Executive Committee on August 1, note that the event planning committee will not meet to begin finalizing all arrangements for the 2023 event until the end of September.  That being said, the budget committee will work with the Executive Committee and especially our event chair, Mike, to estimate the Fiscal Year 2023 budget by August 1, and feedback from the chairs of all our committees and event planning coordinators responsible for generating income or expenses will be needed to ensure an accurate budget.
For the initial August 1 budget, I will ask the Budget and Finance Committee to consider what was budgeted for our 2022 in-person event at Snow Mountain Ranch before it was canceled.  Please let me know by July 22 if you want to check these amounts and especially if you expect changes in your area of responsibility for 2023.
Regarding the Fiscal Year 2022 budget, attached is the final budget that was approved by the Executive Committee after revisions were made due to the Covid related cancelation of our in-person event. No action on this is required by the Board, but any comments are certainly welcome.
Below is supplemental information about the attached revised 2022 budget, as well as the supplemental information mentioned earlier on the restricted and unrestricted assets in the endowment fund.

Supplemental Information About the Attached Revised Fiscal Year  2022 Budget:
- Due to cancelation of the 2022 in-person event, the estimated income normally generated by event fees is zero, and the expenses directly related to the event are zero or much less than usual.
- We did have some expenses for entertainment, as deposits were paid for some evening entertainment and beverage service, but the vendors have agreed to apply these deposits to our 2023 event.
- Note that no transfer was budgeted from the SFL endowment fund.  However, as noted above, and subsequent to adoption of the budget, the Executive Committee decided that 3% would be withdrawn by June 30 so it can be available for operating expenses in the future.  The 3% calculation adds an additional $14,061.64 that will be available for this purpose.  
- For those who want to review more details in the attached budget, please also note that the full FY 2022 budget is on the first worksheet.  The second and third worksheets do not present the complete budget, as they deal with only items related to our annual event or the details of estimating some items.
- Note that 2019 was the last time we were at Snow Mountain Ranch.  Thus,   for comparison, this  budget spreadsheet was set up with columns showing the FY2019 Actual and Budget amounts for that event at Snow Mountain Ranch.  Other years can also be viewed if you wish to unhide those columns.

Supplemental Information on the Restricted and Unrestricted Assets in the Endowment Fund:
	[bookmark: RANGE!A1]Account
	3/31/2022
	12/31/2021
	9/30/2021
	6/30/2021
	3/31/2021

	SFL Endowment managed by BTC
	510526.1
	547976.13
	528327.08
	532356.46
	507102.62

	Unrestricted Assets managed by BTC
	125428.76
	134629.68
	129802.2
	130792.15
	0

	Total BTC
	635954.86
	682605.81
	658129.28
	663148.6
	507102.62



Respectfully Submitted,

Bob Hartt, Chairman
Tim McCorcle, Treasurer
Betsy Fischer, Member
Mike Evelo, Member




Ski for Light, Inc.
Site Selection Committee Report
June 27, 2022


The current Site Selection Committee consists of myself (Cara Barnes), Marie Huston and new members Lynee Forsyth and Nino Pacini. Many thanks to Jim Steele for his service on the Committee over the past two years. While the core committee is small, the intent is to encourage everyone to be on the look-out for venues and to involve others in site visits as needed.

Site Visits
In January, 2020 the Executive Committee recommended a site visit to North Conway, NH, which has still not been accomplished.  A plan for Marie Huston and Tim McCorcle to make a site visit earlier this year fell through as did a plan for Cara Barnes and Marion Elmquist to visit two parks in the Minneapolis area.

2023 Event
As the 2022 in-person event scheduled for Snow Mountain Ranch was cancelled, things have been pushed back a year and Snow Mountain Ranch will be the venue for the 2023 event.

2024 Event
In July, 2021 the Board voted to hold the 2023 event in Rhinelander, WI following a recommendation from the Executive Committee.  After the cancellation of the 2022 event, contracts were modified and Rhinelander will now be the venue for the 2024 event. The event dates will be Thursday 1/25/24 through Saturday 2/3/24. The Quality Inn will be the primary event hotel and the AmericInn (next door) will handle overflow.

2025 Event
As 2025 is our 50th anniversary, we hope to identify a venue near Frisco/Breckenridge, Colorado, where Olav Pedersen lived and worked for many years.  Many of the hotels in the area cater to downhill skiers which presents a serious housing challenge.  Marion Elmquist communicated with Lauren Moseley of Keystone in January 2022 and the best event week they can offer is, January 26 through February 1, 2025 with room rates beginning at $249 per night (before taxes). 

The Beaver Run Resort and Conference Center can host the group the week of February 23 through March 1, 2025 with room rates beginning at $307 per night (before taxes).   Beaver Run can offer $50 less per room night if the event were moved to April 2025. Both Keystone and Beaver Run have a variety of room types and operate similar to the Inn at Silver Creek with owners contracting to place their units in a rental pool.

Earlier this month, Marion Elmquist visited Keystone Lodge and Spa and Beaver Run Resort and Conference Center. Keystone Lodge and Spa has 152 rooms although the number of ADA rooms is unknown at present and more information is needed. Beaver Run Resort and Conference Center has over 500 rooms in several towers. There are three ADA rooms with roll-in showers but only one of these has wider doorways. The facility has reportedly hosted an event with 30 to 40 wheelchair users in the past but the details are unknown at present and more information is needed.

On March 7, 2022 Marie Huston made initial visits to the Gold Run Nordic Center, Breckenridge, Colorado and Frisco Adventure Park, Frisco Colorado, and felt that Gold Run is the better fit (See Report Below). 

Future Events
Anyone with ideas for a future event venue is encouraged to complete the following short Google form. https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSdlJyP6hLhYjogfEpK6AlnwpPhOySo_5MJSsDeRkX3yGkFq8Q/viewform?vc=0&c=0&w=1&flr=0


Respectfully submitted by Cara Barnes
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Site Visit Report

Date of Visit: March 7, 2022 by Marie Huston

Ski Site Name: Gold Run Nordic Center, Breckenridge, CO & Frisco Adventure Park, Frisco CO. Both of these ski areas are located in Summit County, Colorado only 15 minutes from each other.  

Introduction
When searching for a possible 50th SFL international event Colorado location close to Frisco where SFL’s first event was held, I checked out the two most likely nordic areas.  

Ski Site
Gold Run Nordic Center is run by the town of Breckenridge, has 30 total km. They have the most beginner terrain in the area, can easily accommodate our beginner 5km and intermediate 10km. They have held several CO high school races. Gold Run is a golf course in the summer time. There is great access to the trails for our MIP skiers. The trails are groomed by professional grooming equipment. Nordic Director is Patrick email patrickc@townofbreckenridge.com  

Frisco Adventure Park is run by the town of Frisco, has 27km of groomed trails. The majority of the trails are intermediate. Their beginner loop is 4km. The trails are groomed by professional grooming equipment. there is access to the trails for our MIP skiers. Right next to the Nordic Center is a very busy tubing hill, open Thursday-Monday. Nordic Director is Pete Swanson email PeteS@townoffrisco.com  

Inside Space
The clubhouse at Gold Run is ideally setup for an SFL event. There is plenty of space for lunch, a rental space, and enough bathrooms. It resembles the Truckee Donner lodge. 

The Nordic Center indoor at the Frisco Adventure Park is too small for SFL lunch needs. The lodge next door for the tubing area is large enough, however it can only be rented out Tuesday & Wednesday, all the other days it is used for tubing guests. So we would need to put up a tent for our lunch space. Between the Nordic & Tubing lodge there are enough bathrooms for our group, so I do not think we would need to rent additional toilets. 

Storage Space
Each location has space for ski storage & waxing. 

Food Service
Lunch can be catered at Gold Run with Jen Merlin email at events@alleventsandcatering.com
We would need to locate a caterer for the Frisco Adventure Park.


Ski Rentals
Each location has the needed for ski rentals.

Transportation
Both of these ski areas are within 30 minutes from the most likely hotel locations of Keystone resort in Keystone or Beaver Run resort in Breckenridge. 

Conclusions
Both of these ski areas will need to be skied by a skier/guide pair this winter, but at first glance Gold Run looks like to was built to host SFL. Since they are both managed by towns in Colorado, I believe we can negotiate a daily skier rate within our budget. 
On a side note next to the SFL statue in the Frisco town park, there is a large hall, 10 Mile Music Hall, which I think we should look into renting for a 50th Anniversary celebration party during the event. 
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